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1. [bookmark: _Toc97310245]Welcome and apologies

1 
1.1 Lesley Sawers (LS) welcomed everyone to the extraordinary meeting, and thanked everyone for attending at short notice. 

1.2 Apologies were received from Charlie McMillan (CM), Phil Arnold and Tatora Mukushi.

2. [bookmark: _Toc97310246]Declarations of interest 

2.1 The following interests were declared in relation to the meeting’s agenda item on guidance for providers of single-sex services:

2.1.1 LS has given pro bono support to a women’s charity that provides clothing to women joining the workforce, and provides support to transwomen.

2.1.2 Lindsey Millen (LM) is on the Board of Rape Crisis Scotland. It is noted Rape Crisis Scotland only provides single-sex services by 1-2-1 support and a helpline. Therefore there are no perceived issues regarding the guidance. LM also works with a charity that does policy advocacy around women’s labour market participation, but the charity does not offer any services to women.

2.1.3 Mariam Ahmed (MA) is the Chief Executive of Amina Muslim Women Resource Centre, which uses exemptions of the Equality Act with regard to the provision of single-sex services.

2.2 It was noted that CM had notified the Chair in advance of the meeting that it was not possible for him to attend or to give any opinion on the guidance at this stage.

3. [bookmark: _Toc97310247]Developing guidance for providers of single-sex services

3.1 LS emphasised the confidential nature of the paper, and that the content should not be shared outside the Commission. 

3.2 Jackie Killeen (JK) described the Commission’s iterative approach to developing the guidance. This has included engaging with a small number of key umbrella bodies representing the service providers this guidance aims to help, and obtaining independent, expert legal advice.

3.3 The process of developing the guidance has also identified that some sections of the Commission’s statutory Code of Practice on Services, Public Functions and Associations, which was published in 2011 and has not been amended since then, may benefit from clarification. The Board, at its meeting on 23 February, agreed that we will now also take the opportunity to review the Code over the coming months.

3.4 The guidance is expected to be published in mid-March. The Communications team are working on a detailed communications and stakeholder handling plan. We are working with the team to consider Scotland stakeholders.

3.5 The Committee was asked to provide advice to the Board on the draft guidance.

3.6 Members broadly agreed that the draft guidance clarifies some issues that stakeholders have raised, but overall does not represent a major change from the current EHRC guidance. It was thought that the new guidance was therefore unlikely to be controversial or cause concern for many existing stakeholders. 

3.7 It was also noted that the guidance is short and to the point, and so accessible for service providers.

3.8 The following detailed comments about the guidance were also noted:

3.8.1 Concerns that the guidance relies on single-sex service providers deciding what is ‘proportionate’ and applying their policy ‘flexibly’. These terms are subject to discretion, and so could lead to inconsistency or confusion amongst organisations’ provision of services for trans people. 

3.8.2 There may be different approaches in the application of the guidance between larger national organisations and smaller local organisations where front line workers are likely to face challenges in interpretation of the guidance. 

3.8.3 The Commission should engage with a range of service providers and other interested stakeholders in advance of publication and take a convening role on issues such as what trans inclusive services might look like. The Commission could then give guidance on what proportionality looks like, and offer more descriptive examples.

3.8.4 With regards to the language used in the draft guidance, it was felt that an assumption of inclusion did not always come across consistently. Members recommended reviewing the balance of emphasis between single-sex and trans inclusion. Some of the language used, e.g. ‘legitimate aims’ was felt to be quite stark. It was suggested it would be helpful to seek views from trans people on use of ‘trauma’ and ‘privacy’. 

3.8.5 On the issues around gender reassignment, members noted the Q&A is helpful, but more clarity is required around how to balance asking for a Gender Recognition Certificate and not being intrusive.

3.8.6 Issues of how organisations balance applying guidance around trans inclusion and other service users where religion and belief or cultural issues need to be considered.

3.8.7 Support with risk assessments would benefit women’s sector and service providers as organisations are often under resourced.  

3.9 The following comments about the examples in the guidance were noted:

3.9.1 The example of a group counselling session for victims of sexual assault needs to clarify different issues of single-sex or mixed sex services in order to make more sense.

3.9.2 Single-sex service providers would find specific examples with more detail helpful. Engaging with appropriate stakeholders could improve the examples.

3.9.3 Specific areas of confusion for single-sex service providers include: one-to-one services (e.g. counselling support and helpline where there are no particular privacy or safety issues, and therefore it would not be proportionate to exclude trans people); trans-only services; trans women phoning women-only services about experiences before they have transitioned and staff not adequately equipped to support these interactions.

3.10 The following comments regarding stakeholder engagement were noted:

3.10.1 Engagement may be challenging as the Commission’s credibility in this space is questioned by some stakeholders. Trust building is required.

3.10.2 Scotland Committee members have a role in engaging with Scotland stakeholders. Members need to have the appropriate support to do that. 

3.10.3 The Commission should engage all its stakeholders on the guidance, from those who are supportive to those who are critical, including groups representing relevant protected characteristics, as this will help the Commission to fulfil its public sector equality duty. 

3.11 The following comments regarding communications handling were noted:

3.11.1 Handling is crucial. Recommend assessing how guidance may land with different groups, and suggest higher level of risk assessment to disseminating guidance in Scotland given current climate. 

3.11.2 Suggest considering how positioning of the guidance is dealt with in the round with Gender Recognition Act Reform, as this is related to trans rights and perceived limitations to sex rights.  

3.12 For next steps, the draft guidance and communications handling plan is to go to the Board. Feedback will be provided to the Scotland Committee.

3.13 MB thanked the Committee for the helpful points and noted these would be considered alongside the comments from the Wales Committee and the Board. 

3.14 The Committee will also be notified on the proposed communications approach in Scotland, and for advice on particular stakeholders. 

3.15 LS noted this is a hugely complex and multi-layered subject. The political and communications context in Scotland is unique. LS and Marcial Boo (MB) are arranging a discussion session to ensure members are well-informed on the Commission’s recent decisions and communications.

[bookmark: _Toc97310248]4.	Any other business

4.1 There was no other business.
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